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Notice of Meeting 
 
A meeting of the Tararua District Council will be held in the Tararua District 
Council Chamber, 26 Gordon Street, Dannevirke on Wednesday 26 September 
2012 commencing at 1.00pm. 
 

        Blair King  
        Chief Executive 
 
 

Agenda 
 

1. Present 
 

2. Council Prayer 
 

3. Apologies
 

4. Notification of Items Not on the Agenda
  

Major items not on the agenda may be dealt with at this meeting if so 
resolved by the Council and the chairperson explains at the meeting 
at a time when it is open to the public the reason why the item was 
not listed on the agenda and the reason why discussion of the item 
cannot be delayed until a subsequent meeting. 
 
Minor matters not on the agenda relating to the general business of 
the Council may be discussed if the chairperson explains at the 
beginning of the meeting, at a time when it is open to the public, that 
the item will be discussed at that meeting, but no resolution, 
decision or recommendation may be made in respect of that item 
except to refer it to a subsequent meeting. 
 

5. Declarations of Conflicts of Interest in Relation to this Meeting’s 
Items of Business 
 

6. Personal Matters 
 

7. Confirmation of Minutes
Recommendation 
 
That the minutes of the Council meeting held on 29 August 2012 (as 
circulated) be confirmed as a true and accurate record of that 
meeting. 
 
 

1 - 8
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8. Any Matters Arising From the Minutes Not Otherwise Dealt With 
in the Agenda 
 

9. Community Boards and Community Committees Reports 
 

9.1 Eketahuna Community Board 
Recommendation 
 
That the report of the Eketahuna Community Board meeting held on 
7 September 2012 (as circulated) be received. 
 

9 - 14
 

9.2 Dannevirke Community Board 
Recommendation 
 
That the report of the Dannevirke Community Board meeting held on 
3 September 2012 (as circulated) be received. 
 

15 - 21
 

9.3 Woodville Districts’ Vision 
Recommendation 
 
That the reports of the Woodville Districts’ Vision meetings held on  5 
September  2012 (as circulated) be received. 
 

22 - 26
 

9.4 Pahiatua On Track 
Recommendation 
 
That the report of the Pahiatua On Track meeting held on 5 
September 2012 (as circulated) be received. 
 

27 - 29
 

 Note: Any of the Community Boards and Community Committees 
may send a representative to address the Council on any 
issues within the agenda or matters of interest to them. 

 
 

10. Reports 
 

10.1 Staff Delegations  
Recommendation 
 
That the report from the Manager Environmental Services dated 14 
September 2012 concerning staff delegations (as circulated) be 
received. 
 

30 - 32

10.2 Resource Management and Liquor Licensing  
Recommendation 
 
That the report from the Manager Environmental Services dated 18 
September 2012 concerning Resource Management consents and 
Liquor Licensing applications dealt with under delegated authority  
(as circulated) be received and the contents are noted. 
 
 

33 - 36
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10.3 Road Closure Application 
Recommendation 
 
That the report from the Manager Engineering Services dated 19 
September 2012 concerning an application for a road closure under 
the Tenth Schedule of the Local Government Act 1974 (as 
circulated) be received. 
 

37 - 60

10.4 New Zealand Fire Service Review 
Recommendation 
 
That the report from the Chief Executive dated 20 September 2012 
concerning a submission to the review of the New Zealand Fire 
Service (as circulated) be received. 
 

61 - 68
 

10.5 Staff Report 
Recommendation 
 

That the staff report from the Chief Executive dated 20 September 
2012 concerning an update on key projects and items of interest to 
the Council (as circulated) be received. 
 

69 - 103
 

11. Portfolio Reports 
 
Councillors assigned the responsibility to undertake the portfolio for 
a specific activity can report back on any of these matters. 
 

11.1 Manawatu-Wanganui Regional Disaster Relief Fund Trust 
 
Cr P A Johns (the Council’s appointed representative to the Manawatu-
Wanganui Regional Disaster Relief Fund Trust) will report on the 
Annual General Meeting held on 13 September 2012. 
 
Arising from this meeting the Council has been requested to consider 
passing a resolution as follows: 
 
“That the Council write to the Horizons Regional Council 
requesting that Horizons include in their rate demands a Uniform 
Annual General Charge of .50 cents for the specific purpose of 
redeveloping over time the Manawatu-Wanganui Regional Disaster 
Relief Fund”. 
 

11.2 Any Other Reports 
 

12. Mayoral Matters 
 

13. Items Not On The Agenda Accepted In Accordance With The 
Procedure Outlined As Per Agenda Item 4 
 

14. Public Excluded Item of Business – Chief Executive’s Employment 
Agreement End Date 
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Recommendation 
 
That the public be excluded from the following parts of the 
proceedings of this meeting, namely to consider the Chief 
Executive’s employment agreement end date. 
 
The general subject of each matter to be considered while the public 
is excluded, the reason for passing this resolution in relation to each 
matter, and the specific grounds under Section 48 (1) of the Local 
Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 for the 
passing of this resolution are as follows: 
 
 General subject of  Reason for passing Grounds under 
 each matter to  this resolution in Section 48 (1) 
 be considered relation to each for the passing 
   matter of this resolution 
 
 Chief Executive’s   To protect the  Section (1)(a)(i) 
 employment    privacy of natural  
 agreement end date persons  
    
This resolution is made in reliance on Section 48 (1) (a) of the Local 
Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 and the 
particular interest or interests protected by Section 6 or Section 7 of 
that Act or Section 6 or Section 7 or Section 9 of the Official 
Information Act 1982, as the case may require, which would be 
prejudiced by the holding of the whole or the relevant part of the 
proceedings of the meeting in public are as follows: 
 
(a) Maintain the effective conduct of public affairs through the free 

and frank expression of opinions by or between or to members 
or officers or employees of any local authority, in the course of 
their duty. 

 
(b) Protect the privacy of natural persons, including that of 

deceased natural persons. 
 
 

 104 - 123

15. Closure 
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19. George Street Stormwater Upgrade – Pahiatua 
 

The project is now almost complete.  The asphaltic concrete footpath has been laid 
and the road surface has been prepared for seal. It was agreed to leave the surface 
for a couple of weeks before sealing to allow sufficient drying time.  Because of the 
width of the street and the low traffic volumes, this should cause very little disruption.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

   George Street Stormwater – Pahiatua         George Street Stormwater – Pahiatua 
 

20. Woodville Town Centre Project    
 

The upgrade has been progressing well even though we have had a wet month.  Night 
work has commenced as well as crews working through the day to complete kerbing 
and paving. 
 

The asphaltic concrete for the section of footpath between Ormond and Ross Street 
has been delayed due to discussions with Fulton Hogan about the standard of 
workmanship of the Kerb and Channel placement. 
 

This has caused concern from the shop owners, who have been advised of the delay. 
We have advised them that we do not want to sacrifice speed of the project for the 
quality of work.  We are awaiting a formal letter from Fulton Hogan, however the 
intention is to complete the placement of asphaltic concrete during the week of 17- 
21 September 2012. 
 

21. Collaboration and Local Authority Shared Services (LASS) 
 

Over recent weeks we have been meeting with CHB Roading Manager and a 
representative from NZTA to discuss if there are any opportunities to extend any 
collaboration. A final report from NZTA has not yet been received, but topics were 
discussed around the following 

 

• Standardised contracts  
• Timing of contracts  
• Metal resources (access? fair competition?)  
• Emergency response (incl. SH's?)  
• Shared knowledge of contractor performance  
• Level of Service review  
• Improved efficiency & effectiveness of SH network management  
• Improved efficiency & effectiveness of SH maintenance & operations  
• Sharing network management and design  
• Sharing maintenance and operations  
• Sharing Renewal Activities 
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These opportunities are only a guide and at the discussion level.  
 
Further to this, NZTA have also been running workshops reviewing their management 
of the State Highway Network.  Again topics have been discussed as to whether Local 
Authorities could assist with the management of the State Highway Network. 
 
Authorities within the Horizons area plus Central Hawke’s Bay District Council have 
also been meeting with the goal of improving Engineering Services type activities 
through LASS. Discussions have centred around a web-based sharing of 
information/documentation such as: 
 

• contract documents 
• procurement strategies and policies 
• by-laws 
• staffing and staff skill sets etc 

This could lead to economies in: 
 

• preparation of contract documents 
• procurement activities such as tender evaluation 
• road safety audits  

 
As with reports from NZTA, our management of the Roading Network can be seen as 
an example to other local Authorities/NZTA as to obtaining value for money and that if 
opportunities exist to discuss and demonstrate to other Local Authorities then this can 
be seen as a positive promotion for TDC. 
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Assets Group  
 

Utilities 
 
22. Water 
 

 Dannevirke 
 

Once lambing is complete and the weather improves, work will be able to begin again 
on the Dannevirke Dam. 

 
 Woodville 
 

The work has been completed around the treatment plant and track.  Lime was 
used and has compacted very well. 
 
The treatment plant is producing very good water. 
 

 Eketahuna 
 

Construction of the new Eketahuna water treatment plant is going well.  Dave took 
Crs Fenemor and Davidson, the water portfolio councillors, down for an inspection 
on Wednesday and to show how far we have got and what treatment procedures 
we have in place. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Pahiatua Bore 
 

Lightening caused a power surge that affected the Pahiatua Bore over the weekend of 
8 September and this has now been fixed.   With the bore shutdown, the town water 
was being sourced from the river intake and with the river running high, turbid water 
was experienced.  Infracon carried out flushing for a couple of days to replenish the 
system with new clean water in the bore. 
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23. Wastewater 
 

 District 
  

Contractors are starting in Woodville on Monday 17 September to undertake sewer 
main relining throughout the district. 
 
We are working on draft resource consents conditions for Eketahuna and Woodville 
Wastewater Plants. 
 
Freshwater Clean Up Fund 

 

Opus Consultants are working with us through the draft application for our consent.   
 
Staff from Parklink have undertaken and completed the sediment patterning for the 
Dannevirke and Woodville ponds.  We will receive the tests and sludge levels soon. 
 
A meeting has been held with Manahi Paewai from the Iwi re wastewater ponds 
rehabilitation work and further meetings will be held with landowners in close 
proximity to the oxidation ponds to inform them of the work to be undertaken over the 
next three years. 
 
Horizons have employed three new staff in relation to the Clean Up Fund.  The work 
they will be involved in will be the planting by rivers, fish habitat and general 
assistance to recipients of the funding. 
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 Dannevirke Sewerage  
 

Wastewater Testing of BOD levels etc will be added to Horizons normal monthly tests 
in Carlson Street where the Alliance Company discharges into our reticulation system, 
to see if it has any major effect on our treatment processes.   
 

24. Stormwater 
 

No major problems have occurred in the last month throughout the District. 
 

Property 
 
 

25. Housing for the Elderly 
 

 Occupancy 
 

84 flats are presently occupied; there are 8 vacant flats, which are: 
 

 Eketahuna     1 flat vacant  357 days 
 Ballarat Court, Dannevirke   2 flats vacant  66/79 days 
 Ruahine Flats, Woodville   1 flat vacant  223 days 
 Hovding Court, Dannevirke   2 flats vacant  224/31 days 
 Tenant Contribution, Dannevirke  2 flats vacant  62/70 days  
 (being redecorated – to be advertised) 
 
26. Community Buildings 
 

 Dannevirke Sports Centre Courts 
 

 The two courts that were overlaid with Plexipave in November 2011 have proved to be 
very slippery during the netball season.  Initially, Plexipave told us that the courts 
needed to weather to stop them being slippery.  As the season progressed the courts 
did not improve.  After continual discussions with Plexipave, they have agreed to re-lay 
the two courts at their cost.  This will be done in the summer months. 

 
27. Camping Grounds 
 

 Eketahuna Camping Grounds 
 
 
 

 Plans are to be drawn up for 
the construction of a new 
accessible toilet and shower.  
This facility will be built on the 
end of the existing ablutions 
block and will allow disabled 
campers to be able to use the 
camping ground.   

 
 

 
 
 

The custodians have approached Council to see if an area by the old swing bridge can 
be developed as a picnic area.  They would also like to see if a walking track could be 
formed from the swing bridge through the bush back to the camping ground. 
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28. Parks & Reserves 
 

 Pahiatua Mainstreet Gardens 
 

 Following numerous complaints regarding visibility problems, a combined effort by 
Engineering Services and the Assets Department has been made to revamp the 
Pahiatua gardens.  The gardens within the main street park area have been altered to 
present a more uniform look.  These gardens have been edged and barked.  The 
edging is high enough to keep the bark in the gardens.  All the existing roses have 
been retained in the gardens.  Bad weather has meant the project is still ongoing.  The 
traffic island gardens have been filled with metal to stop the problem of bark blowing 
everywhere. 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 Herbertville Reserve 
 

 The community have approached Council about removing some large pine trees and 
some smaller willow trees on the Reserve at the rear of the Fire Station.  The pines are 
old trees and many have died and have dead branches hanging off them. 
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29. Swimming Pools 
 

A small area around the bottom of the learners pool is being resealed and the inlet 
valve into the pool is being replaced. 
 
A new sand filter for the filtration system has been ordered. 
 
The contract to run the pool has expired and a new contract is being drawn up. 
 

 Pahiatua 
 

The contract to run the pool has expired and a new contract is being drawn up. 
 

 Woodville 
 

The contract to run the pool has expired and a new contract is being drawn up. 

 
30. Asset Management  
 
. Kathy has just returned from Canada where she spoke at the National Infrastructure 

Summit.  In general it reiterated her view that Canada has some way to go before it is 
at the same level of asset management as New Zealand.  The lack of a coordinated 
approach and enabling legislation has meant Canadian municipalities are only just 
starting to tackle the issue of long term asset planning.  A report card presented at the 
summit shows that the country faces a large infrastructure funding deficit going 
forward. 

 
There was considerable interest in Kathy’s level of service paper and her experiences 
whilst the CEO of NAMS.  Representatives from the Saskatchewan Provincial 
Government were particularly interested in the approach to increasing asset 
management capability within organisations.   

 
Whilst at the summit, Kathy made some useful contacts at municipalities who have 
been quite innovative in their approach to various aspects of asset management. 
These will be useful for a number of asset management projects TDC will be 
addressing in the near future.   

 
Finally, it was interesting to be in the City of Regina where unemployment is at the 
lowest rate in Canada; crime rates have fallen and the population is growing (7% in 10 
years in Saskatchewan).  The current Mayor has been a big driver of change in the City 
over the past 12 years, and interestingly he was the instigator of the Summit.  He was 
also the technical adjudicator for boxing at the London Olympics - a man of many 
talents! 
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Environmental Services 
 

31. Animal control  

Dog registration August 2012 

Total known 6,565 

Registered 6,321 (96.3%) 

Unregistered   244 
 

Pound statistics August 2012 

Impounded 22 

Destroyed   3 

Rehomed   4 

Returned to owner 10 
 

Dog service requests August 2012 

Aggressive dogs and dog attacks    6 

Barking dogs 17 

Roaming dogs 45 

Other reasons   8 

Total 76 

Stock service requests 35 

Noise service requests 40 

 
On 9 August 2012, a dog came out of a property in Woodville and attacked a 
pedestrian.  The pedestrian was quite badly hurt with puncture wounds, lesions and a 
major contusion. 
 
There is some history with this dog and the owner: 
 

• 9 December 2010, the dog attacked a visitor to the house in Masterton. 
• The person deemed to be in charge of the dog at the time was prosecuted. 
• The dog was classified as Dangerous by Masterton District Council, which applies 

nationwide. 
• 9 August 2012, the dog came over a fence in Woodville and bit a pedestrian. 
• This Council first became aware of the dog in this district due to the attack. 
• The fencing was not adequate to contain the dog let alone meeting the 

Dangerous Dog classification requirements. 
• The dog owner was incoherent and difficult at the time of attack. 

 
Given the nature of the attack, the history of the dog and due to the owner not 
appearing to take owning a dangerous dog seriously, a decision has been made to 
prosecute, seeking an order for the destruction of the dog and disqualifying the owner 
from having further dogs for up to 5 years.   
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32. Health and Safety 

 Building Consents 

2012 No Value 2011 No Value 

August  23 $1,824,268 August  44 $1,700,012 

YTD 67 $3,690,943 YTD 74 $2,846,962 

  
 
 Liquor licensing 

 Licence Issued Renewed 

On-licence variation 1 1 

Club licence  6 

General Manager’s 
Certificate 

1 4 

Special Licence 4  

 
33. Resource Management 
 
 Mt Munro Wind Farm Application 
 

Meridian Energy has advised it wishes to undertake further work before the hearing is 
held for the proposed Mt Munro Wind Farm application.  It is now envisaged that the 
hearing will be held in November 2013. 
 
Meridian wishes to complete a full year’s avian survey and provide time for Iwi to 
complete their cultural values assessments. 
 

 Operative District Plan Review No 1 
 

The reviewed district plan came into effect on 1 September 2012 and is available on 
the Council’s website. 
 
Rather than print the plan (475 A4 pages) and the maps (132 A3 pages), the district 
plan was distributed to those required by statute on data cards.  We have had positive 
feedback about this approach, including an acknowledgement from the Minister for 
the Environment, who “was particularly impressed with the format in which you 
presented the Plan”. 

Printed copies will be available in the Council’s Service Centres and Public Libraries 
and to those who specifically request printed copies.  Research indicates that most 
users prefer electronic copies, either on the cards or from the website. 
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Strategy & District Development 
 
 

34. Contracts 
 

A new contract with Woodville Districts’ Vision has been agreed.  This follows a similar 
format to the current Pahiatua on Track contract. 

 
A contract has been signed with the Ministry of Youth Development to encourage 
youth into leadership roles and understand Council.  Council and Jeanne O’Brien are 
organising this, and a supervisor is to be employed by Tararua Youth Services.  TDC 
staff are likely to be directly involved during the next 9 months to achieve the targets 
of helping approximately 100 secondary school youth and 20 young adults to 
understand the role of local government and leadership in our community. 

 
35. Draft Recreation and Reserves Strategy 
 

We are preparing a draft Recreation Reserves Strategy for consideration by Council at 
the October 2012 Council workshop.  We are also preparing the background 
information for reserve management plans (urban reserves and specifically Pahiatua 
Recreation grounds). 

 
36. CCTV 
 

The Dannevirke Community Board reviewed the four cameras being trialled in 
Dannevirke and they were happy with the images.  About 32 signs have been replaced 
in town to indicate that a camera system is operational.  The project now needs to be 
approved by the organising committee.  The project is presently aiming for a 20 
camera system with potential for growth.  Fund raising will need to now be considered. 

 
37. Archive Records on the Move 
 

The contents of the archives room in Woodville have now been physically shifted to the 
new LASS building in Feilding. 

 
38. Tararua Aquatic Community Trust 
 

TACT replaced pool plant at a cost of $8,876. 
 
39. Generator 
 

A back-up power generator for Civil Defence and business continuity is being 
commissioned for the Dannevirke building with the installation of a 100 KVA 
generator. 

 
40. Information Management (IM) – LASS Alignment 
 

The information managers of the region are working through the best way to align IM 
strategies eg common software systems, over the long term, disaster recovery 
planning (eg. MDC back–up systems are now in Dannevirke), and new technologies, 
such as a recent successful trial of low cost video conferencing across seven sites. 
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41. Contract Works Project 
 

The LASS has a developed a project for contracts.  This has the potential to greatly 
reduce costs and dependency on external consultants by building internal capacity 
and through joint contracts. 

 
In particular we are conducting feasibility studies for: 

 

• CCTV blockages - joint programme or capex purchase; and 
 

• Writing and maintenance of construction contracts - consideration, specification, 
schedules, assessment. 

 
CCTV equipment options are still to be considered by Tararua District Council.  A staff 
position whose role includes CCTV responsibilities starts in October. 

 
The second objective of the project was to design a generic contract.   

 
The project team has advanced this objective to share contract documentation to 
ensure continual improvement of documents.  The IT requirements are being 
investigated for a secure server to share documents.   

 
A structure is also being considered to ensure councils are aware of opportunities to 
combine specific contracts that have common procurement needs.  The LASS could 
benefit directly by the procurement of the following possible contract works: 

 

• Street light contract    
• Road inspection    
• Street marking & signs    
• Re-sealing    

 
Ensuring internal council capability is essential and shared training is proposed.  

 
A joint training session is being organised for tender preparation and evaluator 
training for roading staff, and to be able to conduct road safety audits. 

 
42. LASS Project on IT Disaster Recovery 
 

IT options are being considered for a shared computer backup repository.  This is a 
long term project that requires coordination of hardware and software and is a very 
logical option. 
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Marketing & Economic Development 
 

43. Social Media 
 

We attended the regional CDEM Executive Group meeting for Public Information 
Managers (PIMS) – the purpose Social Media Reconnaissance! 

 
Stronger collaboration with the PIM’s will strengthen the overarching framework of 
how we could best use Social Media cohesively in an emergency event.  We are 
compiling a collective brief to develop principles for operating in this space during an 
emergency event.  This will be presented to the Coordinating Executive Group by the 
end of this year. 

 
44. Palmerston North City Council - Social Media Seminar 
 

We attended a presentation on “How the Internet and Social Media is Transforming 
Public Engagement”.   

 
This presentation looked at the transformations occurring and how governments are 
adapting to use new media effectively.  We will review our Social Media plan with the 
aim to improve interaction with our community. 

 
45. Bush Telegraph 
 

After considering the costs of separate advertisements, we have decided the most 
cost effective option is to run the Bush Telegraph Council page weekly, where either 
advertisements or articles can be presented.   This will provide Council with the most 
effective platform to communicate to residents of the Tararua.  We have negotiated an 
additional resource to support this - (Fiona Dickinson) reporter - for Bush Telegraph.  

 
We are working on generating a stock of 30 Bush Telegraph Council articles.  These 
will be of a high quality generic basis to supplement topical subjects.  A schedule of 
potential and cyclical articles (by activity/functions of council) has been prepared with 
all historical articles being reviewed for their ability to be re-used. 

 
One objective is to leverage/copy aspects of other council press releases and extract 
parts of the Long Term Plan to explain activities of council.  Anne Hilson (a superb and 
clever wordsmith) has been contracted to undertake some of this work remotely. 

 
46. Website  
 

Exciting progress is being made on our new website.  We have reviewed the best web 
sites in New Zealand.  We are aiming to do everything the others do - additionally 360 
photos, and You Tube offerings produced with youth input.   

 
47. Tararua Tourism AGM 

 

We attended the AGM held in Pahiatua 
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48. Tararua Service Excellence Awards - Project Team 
 

In conjunction with Westpac Bank, Dannevirke Chamber of Commerce, Tui Brewery, 
Bush Telegraph, NZ Natural Clothing, Pahiatua New World (Pahiatua Chamber) and 
Yummy Mummy’s - the Council is part of a team dedicated to improving service across 
the Tararua District. 

 
Service awards are to be judged by the project team, with a proposed commencement 
date in November.  

 
Award winners receive a framed certificate (compliments of Westpac Bank).  The 
business receives publicity in the newspaper and the opportunity to leverage off the 
award.  Scanpower will sponsor the printing of pamphlets, for distribution throughout 
Tararua businesses. 

 
Council will link the awards to our website and the Service Centre will serve as a 
location for the community to vote. 

 
49. Tararua Visitor Guide 
 

The visitor guide is now complete and has 
been sent to the printers, who will print   
25,000 copies (1 year’s supply).  The guide 
will be distributed via Jason’s Distributors 
to the Hawke’s Bay, Manawatu, Wanganui, 
Taranaki, Wellington and Interislander 
Ferry Circuits. 

 
50. Dannevirke Chamber of Commerce 
 

We attended the Dannevirke Chamber of 
Commerce AGM. 

 
We have been supporting the Dannevirke 
Chamber of Commerce with Viking Day 
(Market Day in Dannevirke).  We are 
assisting with graphics, circulation of flyers 
and sourcing of artefacts for window 
displays. 

 
51. Woodville Shop and Win 
 

Sue McLeod and Ray Cannon drew 
winners in the Woodville Town Centre Shop 
& Win Promotion, on Friday 31 August 
2012. 

 
Prizes in the form of vouchers where 
posted to the recipients - to be redeemed 
within the central business district in 
Woodville by 31 January 2013.   
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Pictured below Jim Churchward (2nd prize winner) presented his voucher to Andy, Whariti 
Meats 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
52. Bio Commerce Centre 
 

Some more good news, another start-up company in Dannevirke had their project 
approved for $5,700.  Martin Goodyear will be submitting an additional project for this 
same company worth approximately $100,000. 

 
We intend to leverage off the Regional Business Partnership Programme and deliver a 
higher level of service for local business and support economic growth in Tararua. 

 
Mark Maxwell from Vision Manawatu will manage the Tararua Biz Clinics, which will 
start-up in October.  The clinic will offer a support service for local business with 
Capability Development (50/50 funded) and Research & Development project funding 
(50/50 funded).    

 
53. Marketing Staff 
 

Kimberley Stevens (likes to be called Kim) will be working for the marketing team for 
the next six months.  We have been lucky to secure funding from Work & Income, 
which allows Council to employ Kim for four days a week.  

 
She will be of immense help to us with the many projects that are currently underway.  
We wish Kim a great experience with us. 

 
54. GO! Project 
 

There has been a substantial increase in the requests for information regarding the 
GO! Project.   

 
55. GO! Workshops  
 

Preparations for Hazelnut and Flax Workshops in Tararua are underway.  Parties 
interested in being involved include NZTCA (New Zealand Tree Croppers Association), 
Martin Goodyer BCC (Bio Commerce Centre), Liz McGruddy (NZ Flax Wise). 

 
Rangitane are very excited by the flax cropping capability and they would like us to 
speak to their landowners  prior to a workshop. 
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56. Probus Seminar 
 

We set up promotional banners and supplied 200 visitor packs for national and 
international visitors to the Probus Seminar held in Dannevirke this month.    

 
57. Norsewood Promotions 
 

We presented the Scandinavian Trail to the group who are very keen to meet with 
Destination Wairarapa who is the lead agency for this project.  David Hancock, 
General Manager will meet with the Norsewood Promotions group in October to 
establish a plan moving forward, to develop packages to link to the trail.  

 
58. TrustPower Awards 
 

The awards were held at Tui Breweries on 13 September 2012, with 124 people 
attending.  The once a year opportunity to celebrate and recognise local volunteers for 
the Tararua District was appreciated by those attending.   

 
TrustPower thanked the Council for their support. 
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District Resilience 
 

Rural Fire 
 
59. TDC Return of Fires by Classification 
 

NRFA Classification Type Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Total 
Vehicle - Car, Truck etc. 1 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2
Camp fires/bonfires/rubbish 
fires 1 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2
Land clearing escaped - 
Open Fire Season 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1
Structural - House/Shed 0 1 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 3
False Alarm 2 2 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 7
Medical Assist 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 3
Miscellaneous 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1
Total 8 5 6 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 19
As at 19 September 2012                         19

 
60. FWI (Fire Weather Index)  
 

• Grapefruit signs remain on Low for this period.  
 
61. Fire Committee Meetings:   
 

• Paddy attended the Manawatu-Wanganui Rural Fire AGM on 5 September 2012 at 
Palmerston North. 

• Paddy attended the Eastern Rural Fire AGM on 20 September 2012 at Hastings. 
 
62. Training/Conferences/Meetings   
 

• RMS training records system progressing well. 
• Paddy attended two NZ Fire Service Operation Maxwell meetings at Norsewood 

and Ormondville.  Te Uri VRFF and Tararua Rural Fire Authority will be participating 
in this exercise, which is to be held in March next year.  

• Unit Standard 4573 Use Radio in Outdoors provided at Herbertville. 
• Paddy attended a SCION rural fire tools workshop in Palmerston North on 

13 September 2012. 
  
63. Enlarged Rural Fire Districts 
 

• Meeting held at Dannevirke with CHB, Wairarapa Rural Fire District to discuss 
ERFD options. 

 
64. Rural Fire Plan Review 
 

• On going with the draft Wildfire Threat Analysis draft mapping tabled at the last 
Manawatu-Wanganui Rural Fire Committee meeting. 
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65. Rural Fire Equipment 
 

• New handheld radios rolled out to Tiraumea and Herbertville VRFF’s. 
• All NRFA subsidised fire equipment for 2012/2013 financial year purchased and 

subsidy invoiced. 
• Refurbished Te Uri VRFF fire trailer was handed over on 28 August 2012. 

 
Civil Defence 
 

66. Civil Defence Call Outs 
 

Nil 
 
67. Public Awareness/Speaking Engagements 
 

• Paddy spoke to the Norsewood community at the Norsewood School on 13 August 
2012 re Community CD Response Group formation. 

• Paddy spoke to the Woodville Lions Club on 27 August 2012 about community 
response during a CD event. 

• Paddy interviewed live on Radio Woodville on 7 September 2012. 
 
68. Community Activities 
 

• Maureen Reynolds is still out and about promoting Ex Shakeout.  2,576 
registrants for Tararua at this stage.  If you have not registered go to 
http://www.shakeout.govt.nz/  and do so. 

 
69. Communications   
 

• Approval to put a civil defence radio in our local fire stations approved by NZ Fire 
Service. 

 
70. Training/Conferences/Meetings   
 

• Paddy attended the Group Emergency Management Officer meetings at 
Palmerston North on 13 August and 5 September 2012. 

• Paddy attended an Emergency Management Information System (EMIS) training 
session at Manawatu DC on 17 August 2012. 

• Paddy attended a Hazardous Substances advanced course in Wellington on 
31 August 2012. 

• Paddy and Violet are rolling out EMIS training to Council staff and have trained 36 
staff members to date. 

 
71. EMC Meetings 

 

Nil this month 
 
72. Welfare 
 

• Held the first meeting of Welfare Centre Coordinators in Dannevirke on 
14 September 2012.  Members keen to set up a Local Welfare committee to deal 
with local issues.  To be followed up. 
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Library 
 
73. General 

 

August proved a busy month with extra staff away on sick leave for two weeks, and 
other library staff away on Annual leave.  This left us short-staffed at some branches, 
however cover was provided from those branches not affected.   
 
This month saw us farewell our student shelver, Megan Jackson. Megan is 
undertaking tertiary education opportunities out of town.  We wish Megan all the best 
in her future endeavours.  We have employed Keith Smith on a Taskforce Green 
programme to assist with the digitization of our oral histories, which are on audio 
cassettes and to digitize a handwritten index of births, deaths and marriages from the 
Dannevirke News.  Both these projects will enable customers to access information 
about Dannevirke and the surrounding districts via the library’s Kete.   
 
The APNK Wireless service is rapidly expanding in usage.  The wifi use over the four 
libraries has doubled since last month with 420 users during August.  Library users at 
Dannevirke and Woodville are the most prolific users accounting for 80% of the wifi 
use. 
 
The Woodville Community Library Book Club held a discussion on New Zealand short 
stories.  Reading lessons for adults are now available through the Woodville Library 
with a teacher offering their services.  To date there is one person taking this up. 
 
Library staff are beginning to learn about the TRIM system and the changes that may 
be required with the introduction in October.  At this stage, the District Librarian, 
Heather Taylor and Administration Librarian Pam Allen are learning to be in-depth 
users of the system and they will on-train and support the other library staff with the 
use of TRIM.  As part of the TRIM project, borrower forms have been scanned and 
profiled into the Alchemy system.  There is now only Pahiatua Community Library 
forms to be completed. 
 
Adult Learner’s Week is being celebrated in September and the library is running 
several events.  Preparations for these are well underway. 
 
Collection management and deselection of the fiction collection is progressing across 
the library branches.  This is on track to be completed by the end of September. 
 
 

74. Children’s Services 
  
Pahiatua Library is receiving weekly visits from the new Day Care Centre, Dot Kids.   
 
Preparation is underway for the term three holiday programme and the Maths is Fun, 
which is being run at Eketahuna Library during the holidays also. 

 
 

 
 
  



Staff Report to Council Meeting : 26 September 2012  Page 30 
20 September 2012 

75. Acquisitions –  
 

 
   

 

76. Circulation (Issues and renewals) 

  
 

77. Active Borrowers 
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78. Door Count 
 

Pedestrian traffic  

 
 
79. APNK Sessions 
 

Number of sessions of Computer Use by the public 
 

 
 
80. New Members 
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Customer Services 
 

81. Monthly update 
 

The performance of the Palmerston North City Council Afterhours Contact Centre 
continues to be a concern for many of their clients.  The biggest concern is around 
performance of the service, specifically call wait times, abandoned calls and 
procedures followed relating to addressing afterhours faults. 

 
Following a restructure of the service nearly 12 months ago, the level of service and 
performance has not been maintained at consistent and agreed levels.  The biggest 
contributing factor is believed to be staffing, with more staff required and time taken 
to up-skill new staff.  Bringing new councils on to this service has further influenced 
these factors. 

 
After months of ongoing concerns that have not been satisfactorily addressed an 
“Afterhours clients user group” has been formed to collectively raise and address 
issues with the Afterhours service.  Clients to the service have been loyal and want to 
ensure the future success of the service and it is hoped that this can be achieved by 
forming a user group. 

 
82. Rates & Rate Rebate Applications 
 

This year Rates Rebate applications were sent in September, normally these are sent 
out following the first rates instalment.  By sending the Rebate applications a month 
later, we are smoothing our peak period over August and September versus over one 
month.  This means for a three month period from July to October, Customer Services 
have a consistent work load from annual dog registrations, first rates instalment and 
rate rebates, ensuring that sufficient time is given to each customer.  This does not 
disadvantage those ratepayers wishing to apply for a Rebate, as any Rebate received 
will not be processed in time to go towards the first rates instalment. 

 
Feedback from frontline staff so far is that this has made a positive impact to the 
workload over this period and has allowed staff to allow dedicated time with 
customers. 

 
83. Monthly Statistics 
 

Daytime call July 2012 August 2012 

Number of calls 3,236 3,616 

Number of service requests    282    346 

Number of abandoned calls (%) 126 = 3.89% 112 – 3.10% 

Average talk time 0:58 minutes 1:07 minutes 

Average call wait time 0:15 minutes 0.15 minutes 

Longest call wait 5:27 minutes 7:34 minutes 

 
  August is predominantly a busier month with higher call volumes received in relation 

to rating information for the first rates instalment, rates rebates and dog registration 
enquiries; calls are on par with the same time last year. 
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Tararua i-SITE 
 
84. Tourism Tararua 
 

i-SITE staff attended the Tourism Tararua AGM, which was held at the Club Hotel in 
Pahiatua.  This was well attended by Tourism operators.  The Chair remains with Nick 
White and Secretary, the i SITE Manager Carole Wilton. 

 
The Tourism Tararua Meetings and AGM are a fantastic networking opportunity for the 
operators to share updates on their business, work together and for the hosting venue 
to display what they offer to the community and visitors to our district. 

 
Tourism Tararua has recently purchased a TV to go along with their mobile brochure 
stands.  They are being used as marketing tools at events and will be displayed at 
various businesses throughout the district to showcase Tararua. 

 
85. Welcome Packs 
 

There were 25 welcome packs sent during July, five were sent to people outside 
Tararua. 

 

 
 
 
86. Tararua i-SITE Facebook Statistics 
 

 Likes Talking About Weekly Total Reach
January 2012 167 10   149
February 2012 172 11   209
March 2012 171  5   152
April 2012 183  9 1,124
May 2012 184 18   511
June 2012  185  5   235
July 2012 193 11   473
August 2012 195 29   718
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87. Tararua Information Centres statistics:  August 2012 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 August 2011 August 2012 

Local  1,715 1,820 

Other NZ    808    910 

Overseas    189    215 

TOTALS 2,712 2,945 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Blair King 
Chief Executive 
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